Denver Women's Correctional Facility



OFFENDER ORIENTATION HANDBOOK

Version Date July 2021

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION.. 3

ASSESSMENT AND CLASSIFICATION SCHEDULE: 3

- 1. CODE OF PENAL DISCIPLINE: 7
- 2. OFFENDER MAIL: 7
- 3. TELEPHONE REGULATIONS (CIPS Inmate phone list, TTY Kiosk) 8
- 4. OFFENDER VISITING PROGRAM... 11
- 5. CANTEEN: 13
- 6. CASE MANAGEMENT AND RE-ENTRY: 13
- 7. CLINICAL SERVICES Medical, Dental, Optometry, Co-payment procedure: 14
- 8. MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES: 15
- 9. PRISON RAPE ELIMINATION ACT: 16
- 10. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE: 18
- 11. AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT, NOTICE: 20
- 12. LEGAL ACCESS ASSISTANCE, MATERIAL, ACCESS: 21
- 13. LIFE/FIRE SAFETY AND EMERGENCY EVACUATION: 21
- 14. OFFENDER DRESS CODE: 22
- 15. LAUNDRY: 23
- 16. OFFENDER PROPERTY LIMITATIONS/COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS: 23
- 17. SEARCHES AND CONTRABAND CONTROL: 24
- 18. OFFENDER ASSIGNMENTS AND PAY: 24
- 19. OFFENDER MOVEMENT: 26
- 20. OFFENDER COUNTS: 27
- 21. EMERGENCY NOTIFICATION FOR OFFENDERS: 27
- 22. FOOD SERVICE: 27
- 23. IDENTIFICATION CARDS: 28
- 24. PROGRAMS: Religious, Library, Recreation, Education: 28
- 25. SECURITY THREAT GROUPS: 29
- 26. NON-DISCRIMINATION: 30
- 27. FACILITY/UNIT SPECIFIC INFORMATION: 30
- 28. OFFENDER ACCOUNTS/FUNDS BANKING SERVICES: 32
- 29. OFFENDER AUTHORITY OVER ANOTHER OFFENDER (850-01): 33
- 30. SANITATION, HYGIENE, CELL INSPECTIONS, HOUSEKEEPING, & MSDS: 33
- 31. HOUSING RESTRICTIONS: 35
- 32. POSTED OPERATIONAL RULE (POR): 35
- 33. DRUG TESTING: 35
- 34. FAMILIARIZATION OF FACILITY LAYOUT: 36
- 35. ORIENTATION INFORMATION HANDOUT: 36

INTRODUCTION

This booklet contains the basic guidelines you are expected to follow during your stay at the Denver Women's Correctional Facility (DWCF). These guidelines apply to both new arrivals and those offenders transferring from other correctional institutions. The prohibitions contained in this handbook are established standards. Offenders not complying with these standards, and violating the prohibitions contained herein, may be subject to disciplinary actions.

The Diagnostic/Assessment Process was created to provide an effective way of obtaining important information about you to use in making decisions about special services you may require and/or benefit from while incarcerated with the Colorado Department of Corrections (CDOC). The goal of the next several days will be to find out about any special needs, problems, abilities or concerns which need attention. The results of all tests and interviews over the next week or so will be summarized in a Colorado Department of Corrections report which will go with you to any facility to which you are moved. This report will help us respond best to your individual needs and concerns.

You will be housed in the least restrictive environment necessary. This generally means placing you at the lowest custody level consistent with your safety, the safety of staff and visitors, and the public. The custody level to which you will be assigned is based on your present and past behavior, your past and current criminal charges, and your conduct while incarcerated with CDOC. All new offenders are considered to be "Maximum Security" until final classification can be established through intake programming.

ASSESSMENT AND CLASSIFICATION SCHEDULE:

All Colorado Department of Corrections Offenders will be processed through the Intake Unit at DRDC. Female Offenders will finish the process at DWCF.

All Offenders will undergo tests and interviews to determine special programming and work assignments as well as determining the Offender's custody level.

Interpretation assistance is available if your primary language is not English. Notify testing staff if you need assistance.

Omitting or providing false information may result in an offender being ineligible for certain programs and/or opportunities. It can also negatively affect an offender's custody level.

An offender's assignment to a permanent facility is determined by Offender Services at Central Office.

The intake process will take several days to complete. After completing initial intake at DRDC, female offenders will be assigned to the Diagnostic Processing Unit at DWCF.

THIS IS WHAT YOU CAN EXPECT IN THE COURSE OF APPROXIMATELY 7 – 21 days:

Intake Process and Lab Work (normally the first day):

You will receive a shower and be issued State-issue clothing. Five (5) - underwear, five (5) yellow T-shirts, five (5) socks, two (2) cloth face masks, boots, a coat and stocking cap, two (2) pajama shorts and five (5) bras). Measurements will be taken to tailor your state issue clothing. You will receive three (3) green shirts and three (3) green pants.

After you have reviewed the Americans with Disabilities Act information video; a medical overview will be completed to include medications, disabilities, a TB/PPD test and a blood draw for lab work. A dental screening will be completed.

Each new arrival will meet with a mental health professional who will complete a screening or appraisal to determine initial mental health needs.

Intake staff will conduct a confidential and standard interview to determine the best initial housing assignment.

The CDOC specifies the limit of personal property and funds belonging to offenders, and limits the personal property and funds that offenders may retain in their possession. All property is separated into allowable property (property that can be kept) and disallowed property. Disallowed property must be mailed to a designated address with postage paid by the offender; donated; or discarded.

You will be issued one hygiene kit which includes: soap, toothbrush, toothpaste, comb, shampoo, feminine hygiene pads, and toilet paper. Take these items with you when you move out of the diagnostic unit. An electric razor will be issued upon assignment to a general population unit.

A bed roll will be issued to you consisting of two (2) sheets, one (1) pillow case and two (2) blankets.

You will be issued four (4) sheets of paper, two (2) envelopes and a pen to notify your family of your admission; you will also be issued one (1) miscellaneous withdrawal slip, one (1) visiting list, and one (1) phone list. Yellow "kites" are available from the living unit staff. "Kites" is a Request for Interview form that may be utilized to communicate questions or requests with any CDOC employee. Sick-call slips are also available upon request from living unit staff. Sick-call slips are utilized to schedule a medical or dental appointment.

Communicable disease information will be presented. This information will consist of AIDS education, tuberculosis education and hepatitis education. Tips for standard precautions: Avoid sharing cups, utensils, etc. Practice good hand hygiene by cleaning hands with soap and water to prevent the spread of germs to others; when hands are visibly dirty, contaminated, or soiled; after using the restroom; before eating or preparing food. Develop a routine for care, cleaning, and disinfection of environmental surfaces, especially frequently touched surfaces in living and common areas. Respiratory hygiene/cough etiquette – cover your mouth/nose when coughing/sneezing. Use tissues and promptly dispose of them in trash. Perform hand hygiene after soiling hands with respiratory secretions.

You will be assigned a cell and given an in-depth orientation to the CDOC as well as a Denver Women's Correctional Facility specific orientation.

Testing (normally the day following your arrival at DWCF)

This day will include a battery of tests that include examination of educational skills and basic intellectual ability.

It is recommended that you perform to the best of your ability as the program assignment can be affected by the validity of these test results.

Helping Others Progress Effectively (H.O.P.E), and Blue Bench Peer Educators will conduct a presentation on the day of testing, in DWCF Upper Programs, regarding safety within the facility, positive utilization of time, and positive relationships. Following this presentation, you will be contacted for a tour of the facility.

Physical/Dental Examination – Assessment/Classification Process May Begin (normally on the third day)

Offenders will be completing a general physical examination, and any needed x-rays. Physical examinations are not done on weekends or holidays.

Assessment/Classification Interview with a Programmer (normally on the fourth day)

All new arrival offenders sentenced to the CDOC will be interviewed by a Programmer as soon as possible after intake, approximately on day four. The interviews will focus on special programs or needs such as drug and alcohol, sex offender treatment and monitoring, and educational or vocational training needs. Additionally, the programmer also completes the vetting of the initial phone list.

During this interview process, the programmer will discuss the offender's history, evaluate all test results, consider mental health and medical recommendations, and provide the CDOC with the initial recommendations regarding custody level, special needs, and programs needed while incarcerated.

The Programmer will compile a formal summary of all information obtained during the assessment process and score the offenders Initial Custody Rating Form. The points accumulate and any special circumstances will determine the offender's custody level.

Colorado Transitional Accountability Plan (CTAP)

In addition to the Custody Rating, you will be given an informational document regarding your incarceration history, beliefs, and past behavior. This document is the first step in establishing your Colorado Transitional Accountability Plan (CTAP). The purpose of the CTAP is to provide a case plan that will follow you from intake to release, and into parole discharge. This document will prevent you from repeating programs in those areas you are successful in so that you can focus on your greatest needs. It is vital that you answer the information on this document accurately as it has no bearing on your facility placement, but will affect your ability to access the programs and services that will assist you in being successful while incarcerated and upon release.

Programming - The Programmer will score the offenders initial custody points

The Programmer will explain your initial level of custody score to you. They cannot tell you which specific facility you will be assigned to.

Programs - The testing process does not affect your custody level, but is considered when programs are recommended.

All facilities have recommended programs, educational programs, vocational programs and elective programs.

Programs are not identical and you will need to see a Case Manager about specific programs you may want.

Weekly Alcoholics Anonymous (AA) and Narcotic Anonymous (NA) meetings are available and offenders are encouraged to participate.

Drug and Alcohol - 80% of offenders coming into the system have crimes or problems related to drug and/or alcohol use. Drugs and alcohol are responsible for 50% of offenders returning to CDOC. The Parole Board takes seriously any recommended programs. If an offender is within two (2) years of her Parole Eligibility Date and wants to change her habits, the offender may want to consider Therapeutic Community (TC). TC programs for drug and alcohol problems are located at DWCF and LaVista Correctional Facility (LVCF). If an offender is recommended for a drug and alcohol program, the offender needs to get placed on a waiting list (universal referral based on substance abuse score). Some facilities have waiting lists of six months or longer.

1. CODE OF PENAL DISCIPLINE:

All offenders will be issued a Code of Penal Discipline (COPD) rule book. This is a CDOC manual that contains all chargeable offenses, ranges of penalties, and disciplinary procedures. In the event any offender admitted to CDOC fails to follow rules, regulations or orders they may be charged with violations under the code. Sanctions may be imposed which include housing restriction sanctions, loss of good time and loss of privileges. You may also refer to Administrative Regulation 150-1, *Code of Penal Discipline*, available in the general library.

2. OFFENDER MAIL:

Incoming mail will be distributed by Swing Shift.

Mail is distributed Monday through Friday, (except on holidays), between 2:00 p.m. and 10:00 p.m.

Approved Visiting Lists and Phone Lists will be distributed as they come in.

Outgoing mail: Diagnostic Offenders should give outgoing mail to the living unit officer at the beginning or ending of dayroom time. General population offenders may drop off outgoing mail in the red, white and blue mailbox located at each dining room entrance.

Diagnostic offenders: All outgoing mail must be sealed by the offender in front of staff after the contents are examined. Failure to seal the envelope will result in the letter being returned to the offender.

Incoming and Outgoing Restricted Inspection Mail: Offenders are permitted to send sealed letters to a specified class of persons and organizations, including but not limited to the following: courts, counsel, officials of the confining authority, state and local chief executive officers, administrators of grievance systems, and members of the paroling authority. DOC employees, contract workers, or volunteers, in the presence of the offender, may be allowed to inspect outgoing privileged mail for contraband before it is sealed. Mail to offenders from this specified class of persons and organizations may be opened only to inspect for contraband and only in the presence of the offender, unless waived in writing or in circumstances which may indicate contamination. Refer to Administrative Regulation 300-38, Offender Mail, for additional information.

Gang, racial or sexually explicit symbols, writings or drawings are not allowed on any mail whether incoming or outgoing. Mail containing these symbols, writings or drawings may be confiscated.

To maintain community ties, offenders without sufficient financial resources will be allowed to mail one personal letter, per week, with postage paid by the facility/office, contingent upon funding. Postage assistance will be limited to a total not exceeding \$2.00 per month.

Mailboxes:

Offenders can send mail to their Case Manager's through the mailroom or large mailbox in the yard.

The small black mailboxes in the exit area of both chow halls is for offender Legal Access requests to the law library.

3. TELEPHONE REGULATIONS (CIPS – Inmate phone list, TTY Kiosk)

Offenders are required to use the Colorado Offender Phone System (CIPS). Maintaining contact with the community via the telephone is a **PRIVILEGE** afforded to those offenders who demonstrate a willingness to conduct themselves in a responsible and mature manner. Telephones are to be used to maintain family and community ties and legal contacts within the lawful use of the telephone system. Disciplinary sanctions may be imposed for the abuse of the telephone privileges. All telephone calls by offenders with the exception of properly placed legal calls are subject to recording and/or monitoring by CDOC staff. Follow the guidelines to help establish your initial phone list. The complete procedure may be referenced in AR850-12 *Telephone Regulations for Offenders*.

To expedite the approval of the initial phone list, DWCF Diagnostic offenders will receive a "CIPS Offender Phone List" form (AR Form 850-12A), during facility orientation. Complete and return the following day during the testing process. You may list up to three individuals on your initial phone list, not to include an attorney. The phone list will be signed by testing personnel and turned into the CIPS Input Operator the following business day to ensure consistent and timely completion. If you are not permanently assigned to a facility within 30 days, you may submit an additional phone list to the Diagnostic Programmer.

This form must be filled out completely. On the "Facility" line, print DWCF. All addresses must be complete to include street number and name, apartment number (if applicable), city, state and zip. **Do not use a P.O. Box.** All phone numbers must include an area code, (including local numbers). All forms must be filled out in black ink. **(DO NOT USE PENCIL!)** Any phone lists not completed correctly will be returned, therefore, slowing up the process of you being able to use the phone.

Legal Calls

If you plan on making a legal call, be sure to include your attorney's phone number on your phone list. You will also need your attorney's Registration (or Bar) Number, along with the business address and phone number. Calls will be unrecorded, unmonitored, and will not require positive acceptance on debit calls. CIPS will verify the provided information and change the speed dial to a number beginning with "9". You will then be allowed to dial four additional digits after reaching an automated attendant, if your attorney has an office extension code.

Phone time must be purchased through the canteen process. Phone time is purchased in one dollar (\$1.00) units, using the 8000 order number. You cannot move the money back into your bank account once the purchase is made. If you plan on making 'collect" calls, send the 1-800 number (which is listed in the "Collect Calling Section") to the people you want to accept "collect calls" and they will have to set up an account for you.

Colorado phone numbers cannot be used to call someone located outside Colorado. Exceptions must be approved by the CIPS Coordinator or designee. (AR 850-12 IV.D.1.b. *The CIPS Offender Phone List must be filled out and include a list of names (first and last name) of the persons being called, relationship, physical address where the phone number terminates, and a complete telephone number. P.O. Box numbers are not allowed (exceptions must be approved by the CIPS coordinator). Nicknames, slang, or abbreviations will not be accepted.*

You must indicate on the "Offender Phone List" form if the system recordings should be in Spanish. If not indicated otherwise, all recordings will be in English. (AR 850-12 IV.D.1.b.)

Victims are not allowed on your phone list.

The phone list first is reviewed by the Case Manager to check for accuracy, and for approval of numbers and signatures.

The phone list is then sent to the CIPS Operator for programming of the numbers. The approved list, with instructions on the PIN Activation Form should be returned to you within fourteen (14) working days. Speed dialing numbers will be "11" through "25" and verified legal speed dial numbers will begin with "9".

Changes to your CIPS phone list can only be placed once a month (30 days) and the date used is the date of approval from your previous list.

Length of calls will be 20 minutes, using an automatic disconnect. You can redial for an additional 20 minutes. Phones are active during day room time.

You must maintain a balance in your CIPS account to cover the cost of your debit calls.

For legitimate complaints, see your Case Manager. For legitimate credit or money disputes, write to:

CIPS Coordinator, CTCF P.O. Box 1010 Canon City, CO 81215-1010

Please keep your personal PIN numbers (four digits) confidential to avoid others using it. You cannot lend, barter or give your PIN to another offender for any purpose.

When placing local calls, enter the four (4) digits PIN and the two (2) digit speed dialing number of the person you wish to call.

Collect calls are made through the Challenge Program. Any family member may set this program up by calling **1-800-695-0431**. The person accepting the calls can set the maximum dollar amount limit per month.

All Phone Rates Are Posted On The Unit Bulletin Boards.

If an answering machine breaks the ringing cycle of the call, the call is considered complete and you will be charged, regardless of whether or not you leave a message.

A. OFFENDER VISITING PROGRAM

The complete visiting procedure may be referenced in Administrative Regulation/Implementation Adjustment 300-01 *Offender Visiting Program*. Following is a brief guideline for visiting at the Denver Women's Correctional Facility. Visits for offenders and visitors are a **privilege** and a **benefit** bestowed by the institution.

All Visitors must apply for visiting privileges utilizing CDOC form 300-01 attachment "A". Offenders are responsible for contacting their visitors and advising them of the hours and regulations concerning visiting days, special visits, and visiting status. You may request an application and mail it to your visitor or instruct your visitor to view rules and obtain the application from the DWCF webpage: https://www.colorado.gov/pacific/cdoc/visiting-offender

<u>Visitors may contact DWCF Visiting Staff at the following email address:</u>
<u>doc_dwcf_visiting@state.co.us</u>

Requests for Visitor Accommodation: The DOC provides a method for visitors to request accommodations in accordance with the ADA. Administrative Regulation 100-42 governs the request process and contains the request form, which is available to visitors on the facility webpage and upon request from visiting staff. Completed requests should be submitted to the Denver Complex ADA coordinator, 3600 Havana Street, Denver, CO 80239.

VISITING SCHEDULE FOR DENVER WOMEN'S CORRECTIONAL FACILITY

Friday/Saturday/Sunday 8:30 a.m.- 3:00 p.m.

Diagnostic and General population offenders are allowed contact visits. Offenders may visit Friday and Saturday or Friday and Sunday. Offenders may **not** schedule visits on both Saturday and Sunday. Offenders with non-contact restrictions are allowed non-contact visits by appointment only.

A maximum of three (3) adult visitors, or a total of five (5) visitors, to include minors, may visit an offender at one time. One exchange of visitors will be allowed during the visiting session as long as the offender has not left the visiting area [4-4498]. You will be allowed up to 12 active adult visitors on your regular visiting list. Minor children must be named on the "Visitor Application," but will not be counted toward the 12 approved visitors. Only one adult name per application will be permitted. Minors must be listed on the application of their legal guardian or immediate family member who will accompany them on visits.

Visitor Dress Code:

All visitors, including attorneys and official visitors, must be fully dressed in appropriate, conventional clothing which is not unduly provocative, suggestive, or revealing and does not resemble offender attire or present adornments which could be used as a weapon.

Refer to Administrative Regulation 300-1, *Offender Visiting Program*, for additional information.

Special rules for Children:

It is the responsibility of visitors to supervise and maintain control over their minor children. Any physical discipline of such minor children deemed necessary cannot occur on correctional facility property. If a minor becomes disruptive during a visit and is not controlled by verbal instruction from the supervising visitor, the visit will be terminated. Children twelve (12) years and younger must be accompanied by an adult at all times in the visiting room.

Special Visits:

Special visits (to include extended visits) between offenders and their families may be granted for reasons such as:

- · When the visitor(s) has traveled out of state and/or a long distance.
- When a special visit is determined by the administrative head, or designee, to be in the best interest of the offender's rehabilitative needs or correctional goals.
- · Individuals who would not normally be approved to visit. The administrative head may require a non-contact visit.
- · Visits approved outside the normal visiting days or times, including extended visits.

Requests for special visits may be initiated by the offender, proposed visitor, or DOC employee. All requests should be initiated ten days in advance, if possible.

One special visit is permitted per quarter (except for special cases).

Attorney Visits

Administrative Regulations <u>750-03 Litigation Management</u> and <u>300-01 Offender Visiting</u> <u>Program</u> provide procedures for approved offender/attorney/agent visits.

Attorneys/Agents shall be permitted to visit their offender clients solely for the purpose of conducting legal business and not for the purpose of social visitation.

Any visitor identified on an offender's visiting list must only be identified as having one relationship with the offender, i.e. friend, attorney, agent, etc.

An attorney/agent may not switch from being an attorney/agent to an active visitor on an offenders visiting list.

Investigators and paralegals for the Colorado State Public Defender's Office shall be allowed to visit an offender upon presentation of a state photo identification, if such investigator or paralegal is named on a current list of Public Defenders, which employees periodically provide to the Department.

5. CANTEEN:

Canteen can be ordered once a week. The order must be entered via CIPS or on a Canteen Order Form by 7 a.m. on Thursday unless otherwise posted due to holidays and warehouse inventory.

Offenders assigned to: A Diagnostic Unit, Close Custody, Close Custody (MCU), Classification Unit and RTP will have to complete a paper canteen order form each week. Canteen order forms are due Tuesday nights, to be turned in Wednesday morning, unless otherwise posted due to holidays and warehouse inventory.

If a holiday falls on the Canteen delivery date, Canteen will be issued either the day before or the day after the holiday.

Items are issued by Stock Number. Be sure to use the correct stock number for your order. If you do not, the item cannot be exchanged or returned. **Upon receipt of your order, review your items before opening the bag and in the presence of canteen staff.**

<u>Catalog Orders</u>: are items such as faith group, cosmetic (Cover Girl), and hobby items for authorized offenders. These items are also ordered via CIPS. Generally, catalog orders must be in the system before 7 a.m. the second Friday of each month.

6. CASE MANAGEMENT AND RE-ENTRY:

Offenders will be assigned to a Case Manager throughout their period of incarceration.

Initially, the Case Manager will be the Diagnostic Programmer from the Assessment and Classification Unit. Upon completion of the Assessment Process, your file will be assigned to a facility Case Manager. Your assigned Case Manager may change at any time.

The Case Manager is your primary contact person for most issues related to your incarceration including but not limited to release planning, community corrections applications, programs, time computation, work assignments, and classification needs.

You can expect contact monthly or every other month depending on your level of need determined by CTAP. Any request to speak with a Denver Complex case manager outside of your regularly scheduled contact, offenders must submit a Case Manager "kite" that can be obtained from a unit officer. The Case Manager "kites" should clearly state the concern needing to be addressed and be placed in the facility mail located just outside the dining room exit. The yellow "kites" may be used to request an interview with other staff.

NOTE: If you have questions about a possible pending charge, warrant or detainer, notify the diagnostic programmer or your assigned case manager. Foreign born offenders may be interviewed by an ICE agent prior to their release.

Community Corrections:

Offender eligibility criteria are determined by statute. Placements are approved by the local community corrections' boards and community based programs.

It is the responsibility of the case manager to identify all assigned eligible offenders for electronic referral to residential community corrections' centers by reviewing the following eligibility criteria: the offender's estimated parole eligibility date (PED), violent or non-violent classification, and acceptable institutional behaviors.

Offenders may refer to Administrative Regulation 550-01, *Integrated Case Management*.

Parole:

Time/Release Operations will ensure that the automated parole hearing dates are current. Case managers will make pre-parole and parole planning a part of their regular offender contacts in all cases where parole release is plausible. Case managers will submit in-state parole plans 120 days prior to hearing for investigation for a plan by the Parole Board or for offenders released to a mandatory release. Case management shall obtain complete information from the offender regarding her parole plans. Conditions of Parole (COP) bed placements are considered after it is tabled/inter-state when a date is given.

7. CLINICAL SERVICES – Medical, Dental, Optometry, Co-payment procedure:

The Colorado Department of Corrections provides a full range of basic health services as well as mental health services. These services are designed to assist the offender in maintaining good health. All services provided are subject to a co-pay (3 dollars for all routine visits, 5 dollars for all emergencies). If you fail to show for a scheduled appointment, you will be charged.

A. Clinical Services is available as follows:

- 1) Emergency Treatment Treatment dealing with a life-threatening injury or illness that is available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. (Subject to a co-pay)
- 2) Sick call Routine physical evaluation and care for injuries, illness, and other health problems not considered emergencies.

- B. Dental Exam and Treatment These services include exams, x-rays, fillings of silver alloy, full and partial plastic dentures, denture repair, root canal treatments, and tooth extractions.
 - 1) Dental services for Diagnostic Unit (DU) offenders are emergency care only.
 - 2) DWCF has a dentist and hygienist that is on-site at the facility on a regular basis.
 - 3) You will need to submit a sick call slip to schedule an appointment if you need any of the above services. Drop the sick-call slip in the Sick Call Box located within the dining halls.
- C. Vision Testing and Prescription Glasses Offenders will be provided prescription glasses with clear, safety, scratch resistant plastic lenses.
 - 1) Offenders may request an exam by an optometrist every two years.
 - 2) The CDOC is not responsible for damage to, or loss of, your personal glasses.
 - If offenders have personal glasses that do not meet security standards, or contact lenses, they will be asked to send them out after the diagnostic process has been completed.
- D.Referral to Staff Physician Referrals may be made by medical staff or by offender request.
 - 1) Offenders may request to see the physician by completing a Sick Call slip and placing it in the box located in the dining hall at DWCF.
 - 2) Offenders wishing to see the physician will be subject to a co-pay charge.
 - 3) Chronic care patients will be charged a copay twice per year.
- E. Referral to a Specialist If the health care staff determines that an offender needs to be evaluated by a specialist, an appointment will be made.
- F. Infirmary Care/Hospitalizations CDOC operates infirmaries which are limited-care inpatient facilities and function very much like a hospital.
 - 1) The DRDC infirmary provides services for DRDC and DWCF offenders.
 - 2) If the infirmary cannot provide the proper care for an offender, that offender will be sent to a hospital under proper supervision by CDOC staff.

NOTE: All clinical services appointments will be posted in the living units daily in the morning. If you have requested an appointment, you will need to check the list on a daily basis.

8. MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES:

- A. An offender must fill out a Sick Call slip and a Mental Health Counselor will be in touch within 24 48 hours.
- B. If an offender has an emergency, they should let staff know and someone will see the offender as soon as possible. The offender does not have to tell the officer the nature of the emergency.
- C. Offenders who see a Mental Health Professional have certain rights and it is up to the Mental Health worker to ensure those rights. Offenders have the following rights:
 - 1) To terminate treatment at any time, or seek a second opinion.
 - 2) To ask about that person's certification or license. All mental health staff are licensed or under the supervision of licensed professionals.
 - 3) All licensed staff are regulated by the Department of Regulatory Agencies. All grievances pertaining to licensed care givers go to:

Mental Health Occupations Grievance Board 1560 Broadway, Suite 1340 Denver, CO 80202

- D. Offenders are entitled to receive information on methods, duration, techniques and probable consequences of treatment and refusing treatment. Charges (if an outside agency is brought in), must be specified. All mental health services through the CDOC are free.
- E. Sexual intimacy with a mental health professional is never appropriate and should be reported to the above grievance board and facility investigations.
- F. All information obtained in a professional therapeutic relationship is confidential and will be maintained in a file separate from the offender's CDOC working file and accessible only to Clinical Service staff. The following information is specifically excerpted from this confidentiality rule:
 - 1) Crimes being committed inside a facility
 - 2) Suicidal Behavior
 - 3) Homicidal Behavior
 - 4) All forms of child abuse, past or present

- G. Mental Health and Drug and Alcohol staff will review these rights with the offender as he/she enters into a professional relationship with them.
- H. The mental health orientation sheet does not sign an offender up as a mental health client, nor does it put the offender on any list. It simply states that the offender attended the orientation and the sheet is placed in the offender's mental health file.

9. PRISON RAPE ELIMINATION ACT:

CDOC has policies and procedures for addressing sexual abuse, sexual assault/rape, sexual harassment and sexual misconduct. For more information, you can access the *Prison Rape Elimination Procedure* Administrative Regulation (AR 100-40) through the General Library.

The diagnostic programmer will provide you with a PREA "Facts You Should Know" brochure during the diagnostic interview.

Blue Bench Orientation

Following your initial orientation you will have a meeting with Blue Bench. Blue Bench is a rape advocacy organization that will provide pertinent information on how to avoid inappropriate relationships and keep oneself safe from sexual abuse, harassment, and misconduct within the institution. It is vital that you pay attention to the presentation and are prepared to ask questions.

The CDOC has a Zero-Tolerance for sexual abuse, sexual assault, sexual harassment and sexual misconduct. All SEXUAL BEHAVIOR (Sexual assault/rape and sexual misconduct of any type) is PROHIBITED while you are under the jurisdiction/custody of the Colorado Department of Corrections (CDOC).

If you have been a victim, witnessed, or you have knowledge of any incident of institutional sexual assault/rape or sexual misconduct, you may report incidents by:

- 1. Telling ANY staff member.
- 2. Leaving a message on the CDOC TIPS line at 1-877-DOC-TIPS-0 (362-8477-0). Calls are checked daily, Monday through Friday, by the CDOC Office of the Inspector General. This line may be utilized by staff or the general public by telephone or through the CIPS system. This is a free call and you may remain anonymous.
- 3. Calling the PREA Reporting Line via CIPS at #06. Reports are made to a private entity that is not part of CDOC. You can remain anonymous. Reports will be sent to the CDOC Office of the Inspector General. Misuse will be reported.

- 4. Writing the outside PREA Reporting Agency. You can write to an outside agency and remain anonymous by not identifying yourself using form 100-40 G or putting your name on the outgoing envelope. However, you will need to include the following information on the form for it to be referred for investigation:
 - Victim name and CDOC #
 - Facility/location/date of incident
 - Name of staff member or other offender involved
 - Description of incident

The outside agency will forward the submitted forms to the CDOC PREA Administrator who will refer the incident to the CDOC Office of the Inspector General for investigation.

Copies of forms are available in the PREA Resource Guide located in the General Library.

The form can be mailed to: PREA Reporting, P.O. Box 41118, Olympia, WA 98504-1118.

The Rape Crisis Line:

Offenders can contact the rape crisis hotline for:

- Crisis and intervention support
- Answers to questions about recovering from sexual assault and abuse
- Information about medical issues such as forensic medical exams
- Explanations of how the criminal justice system works if you want to report Information for family and friends

The Rape Crisis line is outside of CDOC and can be reached by calling CIPS number #05 or toll-free line at 1-800-809-2344. These calls are free, confidential and are not recorded or monitored. Abuse of the rape crisis hotline will be reported to an investigator by the rape crisis advocate and may result in disciplinary action. Disciplinary action may include, but is not limited to, blocking of calls to the rape crisis line and/or COPD charges.

The PREA Resource Guide:

There is a PREA Resource Guide, which contains additional information and contact information for statewide, national and local rape crisis centers. It is available in the General Library, through Case Manager or the Facility PREA Coordinator.

PREA Administration and Compliance Services (PACS):

You may also report any incident of sexual assault, sexual abuse or sexual harassment in writing by sending a kite or mailing a letter to the PREA Administration and Compliance Services (PACS), PREA Administrator at 2862 South Circle Drive Colorado Springs, CO

80906. If you want an immediate response your best option is to tell a staff member that you trust. The options mentioned above are also effective but may take longer for a response or follow-up to your report. At any time you can request to see Mental Health at this facility if you'd like to talk to someone in person about your situation. Faith based counseling is also available at this facility if you prefer that option.

10. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE:

The grievance system is outlined in Administrative Regulation/Implementation Adjustment 850-4, *Grievance Procedure*, and provides a channel for settling a condition that personally affects you. Grievances must be processed as follows:

The offender must first attempt to resolve an issue through the **informal resolution** process with staff members.

If resolution cannot be accomplished, the offender may complete a Step 1 Grievance, available through the Case Manager, via the "kite" system.

Per the policy 850-04, the informal resolution attempt does not alter the time frames for filing a step 1 grievance.

The Offender is responsible to follow all steps outlined in Administrative Regulation and The Denver Complex Implementation/Adjustment 850-4, Offender Grievances.

The following cannot be grieved:

Classification
Code of Penal Discipline
Parole Board Actions
Housing Placement

Grievance alleging sexual abuse:

There is no time limit on when an offender can file a grievance regarding the allegation of sexual abuse.

CDOC can request an extension of time for up to 70 days to respond to a grievance alleging sexual abuse if the good faith effort to respond to the allegations necessitates an extension. The offender will be notified in writing of any extension.

Offenders alleging sexual abuse are not required to use the informal resolution process prior to receiving a grievance form.

Third parties (to include other offenders, staff members, family members, attorneys, and other outside advocates) may assist offenders in requesting grievance forms for allegation of sexual abuse.

If an offender alleges sexual abuse they may submit a grievance without submitting it to a staff member who is the subject of the complaint, and such grievance is not referred to a staff member who is the subject of the complaint (115.52(c)). If their case manager is the subject of a grievance containing an allegation of sexual abuse, offenders shall be allowed to submit the grievance form to a case manager other than their own. Staff members accused of sexual abuse in a grievance will not respond to any step of that grievance.

11. AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT, NOTICE: AR Form 750-04 D

AR Form 750-04 C (12/01/18)

OFFENDER NOTICE UNDER THE AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT

In accordance with the requirements of Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), the **Colorado Department of Corrections** will not discriminate against qualified offenders with disabilities on the basis of disability in its programs, services, or activities.

<u>Requests for Accommodation</u>: The Colorado Department of Corrections provides a method for offenders to request accommodation in accordance with the ADA. Administrative Regulation 750-04, Americans with Disabilities Act-Offender Request for Accommodation governs the request process and is available to offenders through the facility general libraries and/or law libraries. The request form may be requested from any staff member with access to DOCNET.

<u>Offender Assignments</u>: The Colorado Department of Corrections does not discriminate on the basis of disability in its offender work program assignment practices and uses the regulations promulgated by the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission under Title I of the ADA as applicable to the department by Title II of ADA. Administrative Regulation 850-03, Offender Assignment and Pay outline the offender assignment process.

<u>Effective Communication</u>: The Colorado Department of Corrections will, upon request, provide appropriate aids and services for effective communication to qualified offenders with disabilities so they can participate equally in Colorado Department of Corrections programs, services, and activities, including qualified sign language interpreters, access to TTY, large

print, and other ways of making information and communications accessible to people who have speech, hearing, or vision impairments. **Administrative Regulation 100-19** governs communication practices with offenders.

<u>Modifications to Policies and Procedures</u>: The Colorado Department of Corrections will make all reasonable modifications to policies and programs to ensure that offenders with disabilities have an equal opportunity to access and participate in all of its programs, services, and activities.

Anyone who requires an auxiliary aid or service for effective communication, or a modification of policies or procedures to participate in a program, service, or activity of the **Colorado Department of Corrections** should contact the office of the ADA inmate coordinator, via inter-facility mail to Headquarters, as soon as possible but no later than one week before the scheduled event.

Complaints that a program, service, or activity of the **Colorado Department of Corrections** is not accessible should be filed as an ADA grievance and/or forwarded in writing to the ADA inmate coordinator, via inter-facility mail to Headquarters.

<u>Grievance Procedure</u>: The established Colorado Department of Corrections grievance procedure, Administrative Regulation 850-04, meets the requirements of the ADA. It may be used by any offender who wishes to file a complaint alleging discrimination on the basis of disability in provision of programs, services, or activities of the Colorado Department of Corrections and is available for offenders to view in the facility general library and/or law library.

12. LEGAL ACCESS – ASSISTANCE, MATERIAL, ACCESS:

- While in the diagnostic unit, new arrival offenders do not have physical access to the DWCF Law Library. Satellite services are available from the facility Legal Assistant. You may request_access to legal service/material by submitting AR Form 750-1A, "Request for Legal Assistance". The access request form can be obtained from living unit staff. Once complete, return the access request to living unit staff for processing.
- The Law Library is available to general population offenders by appointment. DWCF general population offenders may drop their access requests in the black Law Library box located between the east and west dining halls.
- Refer to AR750-1, *Legal Access*, for additional information

13. LIFE/FIRE SAFETY AND EMERGENCY EVACUATION:

Everyone is responsible for fire safety. Every precaution should be taken to eliminate the possibility of a fire in your cell and unit as well as other areas in the facility.

Evacuation drills are conducted at least quarterly. You are to follow all directions given by the officers.

Emergency evacuation plans are posted in all living units.

The following are your responsibilities; failure to comply may result in a COPD violation.

Do not tamper with any part of the smoke detection or fire suppression system. **Do not** tamper with any parts of the heating and air-conditioning systems. During evacuation situations, you are to follow all directions given by the Officers.

Offenders with disabilities that require assistance during a fire evacuation will be identified by DOC employees and provided assistance during a fire evacuation by CDOC employees.

14. OFFENDER DRESS CODE: AR 850-11

All offenders are required to wear their state issued face mask any time they are outside of their cell.

All offenders are required to be fully dressed and in proper uniform when outside of their living unit (Underwear, socks, pants, shirt, shoes, and face mask).

Footwear must be worn at all times outside of the cell. Footwear requiring shoestrings will be laced and tied.

- a. Offenders involved in any approved program that requires participation without shoes may remove their shoes while in a secure, supervised area (i.e., Muslim Jumah service, Buddhist service, Yoga).
- b. State issued footwear or Canteen purchased work boots must be worn outside the perimeter, while at work, or visiting.

If there is a problem with clothing, send a yellow "kite" to laundry. If pants are too long, no "blousing" of the pants will be allowed. Pant legs must be loose around the ankles. Face masks can be repaired or replaced through the laundry or staff.

Undergarments must be worn under clothing at all times. T-shirts will be tucked into the green pants when outside of the living unit.

All cut, torn, sleeveless and otherwise altered T-shirts are prohibited and will be confiscated. Monetary changes may be accessed to the offenders if the T-shirt was altered in any way.

Footwear as well as sleepwear or robe must be worn whenever offenders are going to the shower area.

When leaving the pod or housing units, offenders must be fully dressed including appropriate footwear.

Clothing that has been manipulated or marked with any gang writing will be confiscated and will result in a COPD violation.

15. LAUNDRY: AR 850-11

All offenders are provided the opportunity to have three complete sets of clean clothing two times per week. Normally, an announcement will be made when laundry is collected.

Linen will be issued to you and tagged with your name and CDOC number. Linen will be laundered weekly. It will be collected, laundered and returned on the same day.

16. OFFENDER PROPERTY LIMITATIONS/COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS: AR 850-06

Offender property - issue, cleaning, repair and dress code are explained in AR 850-11, Offender Bedding and Clothing Issue and Dress Code, Hygiene and Grooming, as well as in the facility posted operational rules. Additions to the facility specific dress code are covered under AR/IA 850-11.

Diagnostic Offenders are authorized to have in their possession any items that are allowed by CDOC Form 850-6B and items purchased through canteen as outlined in AR/IA 200-11, Canteen. Allowable property includes two (2) books, two (2) faith group items, one (1) eyeglasses/case, authorized hygiene items, legal papers, five (5) photographs, one (1) plain wedding band and one (1) pair of shower shoes. General Population Female are authorized to have in their possession any items that are allowed by CDOC Form 850-6A (inventory) and items purchased through canteen, as outlined in AR/IA 200-11 *Canteen*.

Offenders are responsible for all of their allowable personal property and shall secure their personal property from theft or loss by utilizing their authorized storage lockers. Offenders are responsible for reporting all newly purchased catalog and canteen items to ensure your property list is promptly updated. Property limits, to include hobby items, will be in accordance with DC Form 850-6B.

Offenders will not exchange, loan, give or borrow property with each other at any time. This is a violation of the Code of Penal Discipline. Property in an offender's possession, but not on the offender's property list may be considered contraband and may be destroyed in accordance with AR 300-6. Any property that has been altered in any way from its original condition and intended purpose from time of purchase may be confiscated as contraband and disposed of in accordance with AR 300-6.

When an offender is moving from this facility, their property shall be packed out and inventoried with a copy of the inventory form 850-6A.

17. SEARCHES AND CONTRABAND CONTROL:

It is the policy of the Colorado Department of Corrections (CDOC) to provide for searches of facilities and offenders to control contraband and provide for its disposition.

Pat Searches - During your time in CDOC you will be pat searched. Pat searches are conducted by staff randomly to prevent the introduction of contraband, to recover missing or stolen property and/or to prevent escapes. An important part of a correctional officer's duties is to preserve safety and security in the facilities. The pat search will consist of professional contact with the groin or breasts which is not considered sexual abuse.

Other Searches – Information in connection with other types of searches such as general area searches, cell searches, and strip searches, etc. is outlined in AR300-06, *Searches and Contraband Control*.

18. OFFENDER ASSIGNMENTS AND PAY:

It is the policy of the Colorado Department of Corrections (CDOC) to provide an administrative process to achieve control and accountability in an equitable distribution of offender assignments and pay. Offenders are provided equal opportunities to participate in all institutional programs for which they are otherwise qualified. *Discrimination based on an offender's race, religion, national origin, gender, sexual orientation, disability, or political views in making administrative decisions and in providing access to programs is prohibited.*

AR850-03, Offender Assignment and Pay, establishes non-discriminatory procedures by which offenders are referred, assigned and terminated from assignments, and provides an opportunity to request reasonable accommodation. This policy further outlines the facility/unit offender pay program, including the design of an annual offender pay plan, an outlined

procedure for controlled expenditure of offender pay allocations, and guidelines for offender pay rates and offender assignments within each facility/unit.

The CDOC shall provide a variety of work choices relevant to the current job market, both inside and outside of the facility with Correctional Industries, facility maintenance, operations, and, to the extent possible, public works and community projects in accordance with the offender's classification and custody needs.

All eligible offenders are required to work unless assigned to an approved education or training program. Offenders with ADA needs will need to coordinate accommodations with their work supervisor, case manager, and the Office of ADA Inmate Coordinator. Offenders have the option of refusing to participate in any rehabilitation or treatment program except adult basic education and programs required by statute or ordered by the sentencing court or paroling authority. Case managers will refer you to an initial assignment. Offenders may request a job change. You must complete your initial assignment prior to requesting reassignment. The vocational and correctional industries assignments may require specific criteria that are evaluated by the job board.

Assignment to any CDOC work program will be through review and approval by the facility Classification Committee, including security and program determinations necessary for eligibility of Correctional Industries work.

Diagnostic offenders will not be assigned to work programs prior to their placement to their assigned permanent facility. Diagnostic offenders may be utilized by the facility to fill temporary positions as Living Unit Porters or other temporary jobs.

Female offenders assigned to DWCF will be utilized to fill job assignments at both DWCF and DRDC kitchens, as well as other open positions at DWCF.

Job assignments will be given based on the custody level and/or programming needs of the offender. Job assignments include positions in Correctional Industries, Institutional Support, Food Services, Physical Plant, Warehouse, Canteen and Therapeutic Community. Work supervisors will evaluate and document your work performance.

Payroll: You should receive pay by the 10th of each month. AR 850-03E.

Offender Pay Grades

Offender assignments will be placed into only one of the following pay grades, pay is based on how many days you work per month.

Grade	Description	Amount
Grade 1	Unassigned	\$ 0.33
	Excused absence of half time assigned	\$ 0.21
	Excused absence of full time assignment	\$ 0.42
Grade 2	Half time assigned	\$ 0.43
	Full time assigned	\$ 0.86
Grade 3	Food Service – Full time assigned	\$ 0.94
	Food Service – half time assigned	\$ 0.46
Grade 4	Offender Care Aid I	\$ 1.17
Grade 5	Offender Care Aid II	\$ 1.61
Grade 6	Offender Care Aid III	\$ 2.49

- g. <u>Correctional Industries</u>: Correctional Industries/Canteen operations may develop offender pay plans that include minimum wage or prevailing wage and production incentive bonuses, as approved by the CDOC executive director and associate director of Correctional Industries.
- h. <u>Incentive Pay</u>: With written approval of the administrative head; not to exceed an additional \$0.10 per day for no more than 15 days, per six month period. Incentive pay will be designated on the "Offender Pay Correction Sheet" (AR Form 850-03A) and submitted per Section IV.I.8.

19. OFFENDER MOVEMENT:

All new arrival offenders will be processed in living unit 4. Upon completion of diagnostic processes and depending on bed space availability, offenders will progress to Unit 5 or Unit 3. All offenders, excluding close, will go to Unit 5 first and will then proceed to Unit 3 (medium) or Unit 2 (minimum and minimum R) . You will need to submit an application to be considered for assignment into the incentive unit.

All housing assignments to include cell and room assignments are at the sole discretion of the custody/control employees and housing assignments are not subject to grievance.

Escorted & Controlled Movement

All movement at DRDC is controlled.

DWCF offenders working in laundry, food service, canteen, and infirmary at DRDC will be escorted.

All movement at DWCF is controlled. Offenders are only permitted to move from one authorized area to another authorized area during scheduled and announced movement times, or with a signed "pass" from staff. Failure to comply with controlled movement may result in COPD sanctions.

20. OFFENDER COUNTS:

There will be informal and formal counts. Informal counts may be held at any time. Formal counts will be conducted at 2:00 a.m., 5:00 a.m., 10:30 a.m., 3:45 p.m. and 9:15 p.m. The 1030 a.m., 3:45 p.m. and 9:15 p.m. counts are standing counts. You must be standing at your door with your ID.

All cell lights will be turned on during all formal counts, except for the 2:00 a.m. count. Since the counting officer is required to ensure that all offenders are secure, if you are sleeping and covered, the officer may wake you and ask you to uncover your face. You must cooperate. Failure to do so may result in a COPD sanction, Class II, Rule 18, Count Interference as well as a reclassification when applicable.

21. EMERGENCY NOTIFICATION FOR OFFENDERS:

Please inform your family, that if there is a serious family illness or death, a family member (Grandparents, parents, step-parents, adoptive parents, legal guardian, brother, step or half-brother, sister, step or half-sister, spouse, son, daughter, step/foster/adopted children, and grandchildren) should call the facility at (303) 307-4804. The Master Control officer will appropriately ensure the emergency notification is processed as quickly as possible.

Your family member should provide as much information as possible, such as, who, what, where, when, etc.

The facility Chaplain will be contacted and they will verify the information. If the chaplain/associate chaplain is unavailable, the notification may be made by the shift commander, case manager, or a person designated by athe administrative head. (per AR850-10)

Once the information is verified, the Chaplain will notify you and answer any questions you may have concerning the emergency.

22. FOOD SERVICE:

All offenders must be in proper uniform.

Offenders are not allowed to take anything in or out of the dining room (exceptions include: ID cards, condiments, clinical services, sick call slips, case manager kite, law library request, room key, Blistex or Chapstick, and inhaler).

Offenders must sit where directed to by staff.

Meal times are as follows: (Offenders will generally be served within one (1) hour of these times): Breakfast, 6:00 a.m.; Lunch, 11:15 a.m.; Dinner, 5:30 p.m.

NOTE: Diagnostic offenders will be escorted to the dining rooms. Living Unit 3 and 5 are called to the dining room by pods (A, B, C, or D). For breakfast and lunch, Units 1 and 2 will be called to the dining room by Wing.

23. IDENTIFICATION CARDS:

Offender Identification Cards will be issued upon arrival at DRDC. The ID Card must be carried by the offender throughout their incarceration. Offenders must have their ID card with them at all times.

If an offender loses their ID card, they will pay for a replacement ID Card.

24. PROGRAMS: Religious, Library, Recreation, Education:

Religious Services:

- New arrival offenders can send a yellow "kite" to the Chaplains Library to request two (2) free books.
- Religious counseling is available upon request via the yellow "kite" system.
- A Chaplain visit can be requested by filling out a yellow "kite" addressed to "Chaplain".

- You will be allowed the opportunity to declare a faith group affiliation. Change of faith group affiliation will be permitted once, annually. Refer to Administrative Regulation 800-1, Religious Programs, Services, Clergy, Faith Group Representatives, and Practices, for additional information.
- Once you are moved to your Living Unit, you will be able to sign up for Volunteer Programs offered. Please look for the Unit Programs Binder for Sign-ups (this is usually kept in the main entrance of the unit by the bulletin boards or in the Unit block Office).

General Library Services:

- Unit books for new arrivals are available in the diagnostic housing units. Books should be returned to the unit bookshelves when finished.
- When offenders are assigned to a general population housing unit, they may visit the library during their unit's scheduled library session with a library pass from the block office.
- At the library offenders may check out 8 items at a time, request items from public libraries, request information from the internet, and request photocopies from library books.
- Relevant policies for the Colorado Department of Corrections and the Denver Complex are accessible to offenders through the General Library.
- Library items checked out to an offender are the offender's responsibility. Failure to return an item to the library or purposely damaging a library item will result in being charged for the item.
- Foreign nationals may obtain foreign consular information through the general library.

Recreation:

- Offenders at DWCF are afforded daily opportunities for both gym and yard time according to their housing unit and custody level.
- Recreational times and activities vary from facility to facility. These times are dependent
 on the daily needs of the facility. Recreation may be closed due to emergency situations
 and/or staffing limitations.

Educational/Vocational Services:

The Colorado Department of Corrections offers a wide variety of Educational/Vocational services. Some of the programs offered at the Denver Women's Correctional Facility are Anger Management (through mental health), computer classes, etc. You will need to talk to your assigned Case Manager to enroll in these programs. GED and ABE are universal referrals that are automatically generated according to your test score.

ABE/GED (DRDC, DWCF, and CCC):

GED is offered at DRDC, DWCF, and CCC. We have 4 teachers who provide basic adult education services at four different levels based upon an offender's TABE (Test of Adult Basic Education) level when they first enter prison: ABE I, ABE II, Pre-GED, and GED levels. A student may begin their education anywhere in the spectrum, or it is possible for them to progress to a higher level.

GED Math

This course teaches advanced math skills. Algebra will include positive and negative integers, exponents, roots, order of operations, inequalities, equations/solutions, monomials and polynomials, and graphing equations. Geometry will include points, lines, angles, circles, squares, triangles, polygons, formulas (perimeters, area, volume, circumference, Pythagorean Theorem), and complex work problems. Advanced calculator skills will be taught.

GED Social Studies

This course teaches additional principles of social sciences. It teaches governmental principals: Executive, Legislative, and Judicial branches; the U.S. Constitution; and the Declaration of Independence. Also taught are the principles of economics and behavioral science.

GED Science

This course teaches advanced principles of life, science, earth science and chemistry/physics which includes studies of atoms and molecules; elements; matter and energy. The use of formulas, diagrams and charts are integrated into the studies.

GED Language/Reading

This course teaches students the analytical skills needed to read for knowledge. Students will continue to refine their reading skills and examine parts of literature. This course will also combine the principles of writing used in constructing well-written essays. Students will improve paragraph development, including topic sentences, supporting sentences, sequencing, sentence combination, and sentence clarity is also covered.

Educational/Vocational Services: Career Technical Education (CTE programs):

Academic Personal Achievement Strategies, AAA (DWCF)

This class develops personalized approaches to learn and succeed for an easier transition into college, work, and personal development. Topics include goal-setting, time management, reading and math strategies, note-taking, listening, communication techniques, career development, concentration and memory devices and critical thinking for

success. The advanced portion of this class involves career planning, effective communication, personal management, critical and creative thinking and the development of community and awareness of diversity and leadership. Kite: Kerstetter

AutoCAD (DWCF)

Engineering Graphics Technology is an entry-level course for use by the Colorado Department of Corrections, DWCF Engineering Graphics Technology to instruct female offenders in fundamental board drafting and Computer Aided Design. This program will provide students with an understanding of the interpretation of industry standards to provide concise, accurate drawings for use in manufacturing or presentation. The students explore the basic fundamentals of drafting theory and equipment use and advance to the creation of detailed working drawings using Computer Aided Design software-Paid, full-time, 24 days AET, GED/HSD required, kite Ms. Cummings.

Computer Information Systems (CIS) DWCF

This class provides the fundamentals of commuter usage, computer terminology, computer hardware and software, the World Wide Web, networking and computer maintenance. Students also learn about programs like Word processing, Excel, PowerPoint, Publisher and other Microsoft Office applications. -Paid, full -time, 24 days AET, HSD/GED required, kite Mr. Craddock.

CISCO (DWCF):

IT Essentials is a 10 credit hour course which, upon completion, will allow students to test for A+ certification.

CCENTcourses are taken after IT Essentials and upon completion will allow students to test for ICND1 certification. **New Program planned to start soon. Kite: Cummings

Culinary Arts (DWCF)

This program offers Beginning Production and Baking certificates. Within this course, students learn many topics from proper food handling, basic cooking methods, use and care of kitchen equipment, kitchen orientation, basic safety in the kitchen, and customer services-Paid, full-time, 13/16 days AET, HSD/GED required, kite Ms. Draughn.

Customer Service (DWCF)

This class discusses business ethics and values, team building, time management, managing changes in business and stress, problem solving, communication tactics, conflict resolution and basic customer service. - Paid, part-time, 18 days AET,

HSD/GED required, kite Ms. Bland or Mr. Gibson.

Foundations of Career and Technical Education (DWCF)

Students learn about construction math, hand and power tools, basic safety, construction drawings, basic rigging, material handling, and building materials, fasteners and adhesives. Students also learn about career communication, critical reading, listening, writing, and speaking skills are practiced as well-Paid, part-time, 26 days AET,

HSD/GED required, kite Mr. Warsinske.

Virtual Welding (DWCF)

In this course, students learn about personal protective equipment, equipment set-up for different types of welding, various arching systems, welding symptoms, dimensioning drawings, types of welds, blueprints, and lab experience.-Paid full-time, 22 days AET, GED/HSD & Foundations required, kite: Mr. Moreno

Southwest Airlines Professional Communications Certifications

MEETING THE INDUSTRY NEED, The Southwest Airlines Professional Communications Certification verifies individuals possessing the soft skills necessary to thrive in any workplace environment. Kite: Mr. Gibson (no earn time or pay- value is in certification)

Why Try (DWCF)

This class is a cognitive education program that helps participants build resilience through ten visual analogies; each lesson helps students gain insight into how to deal with daily challenges using music, videos, group activities, and journal activities. Students realize that they are experts in their own lives while addressing thinking errors and educating others through personal life experiences. -Paid, part-time, no AET, no GED/HSD required, Kite Mr. Gibson for all units other than Close-3B. Kite: Hannifin only for 3B

Contract Community College Labs (DRDC, DWCF, and CCC):

The DOC Education Department partners with Pueblo Community College, Red Rocks Community College, Trinidad State College, and Adams State College in order to provide additional college LABS and/programs for DWCF, CCC, and DRDC. LABS and programs vary each year due to funding and availability. Due to the requirements associated with the specific programs, there are a variety of requirements to qualify to attend and application processes for the Offenders. Headquarters announces to Teacher II when programs are available. Teacher II and Program Manager access which programs fit our population and come to a collective agreement of which programs to offer. Teacher II advertises these program options to case managers, place on titler, post in units, and announce to management once programs have been chosen. Contact Teacher II, Mrs. Brackney.

Other courses, resources, assignments:

Flagging (DRDC, DWCF, CCC) Contact: Mr. Warsinske

Win-CR, Management/Life Skills (DWCF)

25. SECURITY THREAT GROUPS:

A Security Threat Group (STG) is defined by a group of three or more individuals with a common interest, bond, or activity characterized by criminal or delinquent conduct, engaged in either collectively or individually, with the potential to create a security threat to CDOC facilities or offices and/or functions within CDOC. This shall include, but not be limited to, gangs, disruptive and deviant groups.

26. NON-DISCRIMINATION:

It is the policy of the Colorado Department of Corrections (CDOC) to ensure that offender program access, work assignments and administrative decisions are made without regard to offenders' race, religion, ethnic, national origin, sex, disability or political views. The DOC shall also protect offenders, to the extent practical, from personal harm. Refer to Administrative Regulation 850-15, *Offender Non-Discrimination*, for additional information.

In compliance with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, it is the policy of the Colorado Department of Corrections to provide employment, benefits, and/or services to employees, offenders and the public without regard to Race, Color, National Origin, Handicap, Age, Sex, Religion or Sexual Orientation.

Accordingly, the CDOC shall not discriminate on the basis of these factors in its employment practices or in admission or access to treatment, programs and/or services. Offenders who feel they have been discriminated against on the basis of any of the prohibited factors may file grievances in accordance with the provisions of the Administrative Regulation 850-04 Offender Grievance System.

27. FACILITY/UNIT SPECIFIC INFORMATION:

General Information:

Denver Complex Warden: Ryan Long

Denver Complex Phone Number: 303-371-4804 or 303-307-2500

Normal business hours: Monday through Friday 8:00 a.m. - 5:00p.m.

Day Hall Hours and Rules:

Day Hall hours and rules vary throughout the Denver Complex, based on custody level and housing assignment.

Living Unit Staff will orient offenders to the exact hours and rules upon assignment to a permanent living unit.

Pod and Day Room Time:

Diagnostic Offenders/New Arrivals will be given the opportunity for pod (out of cell) time once on day shift and once on swing shift unless security or safety considerations dictate otherwise.

Offenders will be given the opportunity for yard time or day room. If the offender refuses, it will be documented and they will not be offered another opportunity until the following day.

Showers and cleaning of cells will be done during "out of cell" time.

Cleaning supplies will be provided a minimum of three (3) times per week.

Offenders on pod time will be required to lock down at any time when directed to do so by staff. Failure to do so will result in the loss of "out of cell" time and/or disciplinary action.

While outside your cell, offenders must be fully dressed.

Headgear: Only state issued headgear or purchased baseball caps may be worn outside of your assigned unit. Purchased doo rags can be worn in the unit only.

Intercoms:

Intercom communication systems are available throughout the Denver Complex and in designated offender Living Units. Instructions on the use of individual call systems will be provided by the Living Unit Staff.

The intercoms which are located in your cell are to be used for legitimate or emergency purposes only. Do not call the officer in the unit control center and ask if there will be a day room period, or if mail has been distributed or when meals take place.

Out of Unit Activities:

Diagnostic Offenders: Upon returning to the living unit from any out of the unit activity, (i.e. medical testing, programming, visiting, etc.), offenders are required to lock down immediately.

Removing any material or item from Diagnostic testing or programming areas without prior authorization from staff is prohibited.

Off Grounds Movement:

Check in with living unit staff upon returning from court, medical trip, etc.

Color Wrist Bands

At DWCF, wristbands are issued specific to housing unit assignment. Wristbands must not be removed. If a new wristband is needed, notify living unit staff.

Note: Old wristbands must be turned in to get a new one.

Correctional Industries K-9 Program:

DWCF Unit 1 has a dog training and boarding program. For your own safety and for the wellbeing of the dogs, do not approach or pet any dog without asking permission from the dog trainer.

Helping Others Progress Effectively (H.O.P.E) Peer Educators:

At DWCF, a group of offender volunteer peer educators will be available to assist you with questions regarding the orientation material as well as general questions. A panel of peer educators will conduct a presentation, normally the day after your arrival at the facility. A peer educator will also be available to provide a general tour of the DWCF grounds as you move from the intake unit to general population unit.

28. OFFENDER ACCOUNTS/FUNDS - BANKING SERVICES:

Offenders will receive monthly balance account statements no later than the 11th of each month. Offenders are asked to keep track of canteen withdrawals, receipts and account balances. Account balances may also be checked via CIPS.

If an offender has questions about their account activity, they must complete a Request for Account Research form with an authorized signature affixed. A processing fee of \$0.50 will be charged for any research requested. A written response will be sent to the offender by the Offender Banking Office.

Outgoing Money Orders must be turned into the Living Unit Staff in an unsealed, stamped envelope with the Denver Complex return address.

Money order fees will be charged for each money order printed. The fee will be \$.75 per \$1,000.00.

If a trace is requested, the money order company will charge the offender \$8.00.

Deposits to offender accounts must be made through Western Union, or J-Pay Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT) services. Deposits by EFT are generally available within twenty-four (24) hours.

All offenders are hereby informed of their responsibility to pay all just debts incurred while under the jurisdiction of the Colorado Department of Corrections, both elective and non-elective withdrawals and that all legal efforts to collect them may be exercised. AR Form 200-2A, Financial Responsibility Briefing Form, will be signed by all offenders and included in the offenders working file.

Restitution and Child Support Withholding In Accordance With Administrative Regulation 200-15:

It is the policy of the Colorado Department of Corrections (CDOC) to collect court-ordered restitution and child support from offenders sentenced to the CDOC in accordance with State laws. The withholding is statutorily required effective September 1, 2000.

At least twenty percent (20%) of all deposits into an offender's bank account, including deposits for offender pay will be deducted and paid toward any outstanding order from a criminal case (e.g., restitution and other costs or fines and fees levied on criminal actions) or for child support.

For further information, please refer to your Case manager or Administrative Regulation 0200-015, Offender Restitution and Child Support Withholding.

29. OFFENDER AUTHORITY OVER ANOTHER OFFENDER (850-01):

No offender has any authority over any other offender.

30. SANITATION, HYGIENE, CELL INSPECTIONS, HOUSEKEEPING, & MSDS:

Hygiene Items: Offenders will be required to be neat and clean at all times.

All new arrivals will receive a hygiene kit containing the following:

Two (2) bars of soap, shampoo, electric razor, toothbrush, toothpaste, comb and one (1) roll of toilet paper.

Female Offenders will receive sanitary napkins.

It is the responsibility of each individual offender to purchase basic hygiene items through the DOC Canteen. Refer to AR 850-11 *Offender Clothing and Bedding Issue, Dress Code, Hygiene and Grooming* for established guidelines. You are allowed to go negative for hygiene items.

Hair Care - Cosmetology:

Upon initial intake, for security purposes, all newly admitted offenders will remove artificial hair, weaves, braids and all facial hair will be removed.

Offenders will be allowed one hair cut appointment in a four-week period. Offenders will submit a yellow kite requesting a haircut to their assigned housing sergeant. All forms will be forwarded to the recreation department for processing. A monthly hair cutting schedule will be established and published by DWCF Recreation staff. All haircutting services will be conducted in the DWCF gymnasium.

Offenders may request a haircut through their Housing Sergeant for their monthly allotted haircut service or if they are scheduled to go to court or meet the Parole Board.

Cell Inspections:

Cell inspections will be done on a routine basis. Please note the following rules.

- A. Accurate and legible name tags displayed in the tag holder on the front of the cell door at all times
- B. Cells will be clean and free of clutter
- C. Do not damage cells, e.g. do not write, scratch or mark on doors, walls, desks, windows, etc.
- D. No covered windows
- E. No covered vents or lights, do not plug the ventilation grill
- F. No excess food or condiments
- G. No items stuck to walls
- H. No contraband

Any violations to the above listed rules and regulations will be addressed within the COPD Process. Any item or substance stuck to, smeared on, placed in or over the cell vent, light, window, wall, speaker, smoke detector, or fire sprinkler head will be considered a Class I, Rule 16, Tampering with Locks or Security Devices and disciplinary charges will be filed in accordance with The Code of Penal Disciple (COPD).

Housekeeping Rules:

As a general rule, all cells are expected to be clean and free of clutter. Legal papers should be stored in a two cubic foot box. Legal boxes are available for purchase from Catalog order. Trash will be disposed of daily.

Specific cleaning schedules vary between living units. Cleaning materials are available from the Living Unit Staff. Check-out and Instructions on chemical usage will be provided upon initial issuance. Do not attempt to store chemicals outside of authorized containers and areas.

Be courteous to others and clean-up after yourself after using common areas such as: multi-purpose room, bathroom or day hall.

MSDS:

A Material Safety Data Sheet (MSDS) is defined as a document concerning a chemical. Each MSDS shall be in English and shall contain the following information: the identity used on the label, physical, and chemical characteristics (vapor pressure, flash point) physical and health hazards, primary routes of entry, exposure limits, precautions for safe handling and use, control measures, emergency and first aid procedures, and the chemical manufacturer name, address, and telephone.

All chemicals must have an accompanying MSDS. MSDS's are not required for a variety of products, including food, drugs, cosmetics, and medical devices. A copy of all MSDS forms will be maintained in the office of the Life Safety Coordinator, DRDC Clinic, and DWCF Clinic.

31. HOUSING RESTRICTIONS:

Housing restrictions include but are not limited to such restrictions as assignment to a bottom tier or bottom bunk. Restrictions can only be authorized by medical personnel to accommodate for a documented medical condition.

For further information, offenders are referred to the Americans with Disabilities portion of this handout.

32. POSTED OPERATIONAL RULE (POR):

Posted Operational Rules are posted in each area of the facility to include, Housing Units, Recreation, Food Service, Programs, etc. The purpose of POR's is to define acts prohibited within the institution and in a specific area, such as those listed above.

Offenders are expected to comply with all Denver Complex Posted Operational Rules. Disciplinary action may be taken against those offenders who violate the Posted Operational Rules in accordance with the Colorado Department of Corrections Code of Penal Discipline.

33. DRUG TESTING:

There are two (2) reasons why urine analysis (UA) is conducted. The first type is when you are suspected of using harmful and/or illegal drugs. The second type is a random UA.

Random UA's are the product of a computer selection in which the computer produces a random number to be tested.

When the Colorado Department of Corrections chooses to take a urine sample from an offender, the offender will be ordered to produce a urine sample and will be given a time period to produce this sample. Any offender refusing to produce a urine sample will be charged under the Code of Penal Discipline (COPD) for a Class I, Rule 17 violation "Refusal to Submit to Drug Test". This includes failure to produce a urine sample within the given time period.

Drug test results that are reported as tampered with or diluted will result in being charged under the Code of Penal Discipline for a Class I, Rule 17 violation "Refusal to Submit to Drug Test".

Drug test results that come back from a testing laboratory showing positive results for any unauthorized dangerous drug(s) or any offender in possession of any unauthorized dangerous drug(s) may be found guilty of a COPD Class II, Rule 7 "Possession or Use of Dangerous Drugs".

Offenders may also be found guilty of a Class I, Rule 14 "Dealing in Dangerous Drugs" when they sell, give away, or arrange introduction of any quantity of any item defined as dangerous drugs.

34. FAMILIARIZATION OF FACILITY LAYOUT:

Authorized CDOC Employees will familiarize offenders with the general layout of their respective facility. At DWCF, Helping Others Progress Effectively (H.O.P.E.) Peer Educators will also assist with providing a general tour of the DWCF grounds from the intake unit to the general population unit.

35. ORIENTATION INFORMATION:

copy of the C	ode of Penal	Il receive a cop Discipline durir	ng orientation	Prientation Ha	indbook and a
